
AMNESTY INTERNATIONAL              

PUBLIC STATEMENT 
 
Index: EUR 30/019/2011 
23 September 2011  
 
 

Italy - Lampedusa: Another crisis of the Italian government’s own making  

 
In the wake of the violent incidents that occurred on the island of Lampedusa in the past few days, 
Amnesty International calls on the Italian government to respond in a way that ensures respect for 
the human rights of everyone. The Italian government should take all necessary steps to guarantee 
that its response to arrivals from North Africa does not lead to another predictable and avoidable 
crisis on the island or elsewhere in Italy.    
 
On 20 September, the media reported that a fire had been started by people held in the 
overcrowded first aid and reception centre of Lampedusa in protest at their detention there and 
because of the fear of being forcibly repatriated by the Italian authorities. The fire destroyed most 
of the facilities in the centre. On 21 September some of those evacuated, protested on the streets 
of Lampedusa. Clashes with the Italian police and some inhabitants of the island broke out and 
resulted in several people sustaining injuries. In response to these events, the Italian authorities 
resumed transferring people to other locations in Italy.  
 
The recent events in Lampedusa should not be used to justify the recourse to measures that 
violate the human rights of anyone, including those of migrants, asylum-seekers and refugees. 
Amnesty International stresses that the crisis was predictable and avoidable since they took place 
after the Italian government had for months been violating its international and domestic human 
rights obligations towards those who had arrived on Lampedusa.   
 
Abusive measures taken by the government in recent months include prolonged unlawful 
deprivation of liberty, including of children, collective summary expulsions, and appalling 
conditions falling short of international standards in the centres where people were held. 
 
Amnesty International, whose delegates visited the island of Lampedusa earlier this year, reiterates 
its call on the Italian Government to respect the rights of all migrants, asylum-seekers and 
refugees. In particular, the organization urges the Italian authorities not to resort to detention, 
particularly of children and not to carry out collective and summary expulsions. On the contrary, 
authorities must ensure that reception facilities are operational and adequately equipped to 
provide assistance to migrants, asylum-seekers and refugees, with particular attention to children 
and other groups facing specific risks. Authorities shall also ensure access to information, 
including on the right to seek international protection. 
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